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The meeting was called to order at 10.50 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 83: SPECIAL ECONOMIC AND DISASTER RELIEF ASSISTANCE (continued) 
(A/39/392) 

(b) SPECIAL PROGRAMMES OF ECONOMIC ASSISTANCE: REPORTS OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL 
(continued) (A/C.2/39/L.39, L.40, L.42, L.43, L.46 and L.48) 

Draft resolution A/C.2/39/L.39 

1. Mr. de la TORRE (Argentina), introducing draft resolution A/C.2/39/L.39 on 
assistance for the reconstruction, rehabilitation and development of Equatorial 
Guinea, said that the economic crisis had struck hardest at the developing 
countries, especially those on the African continent, and that Equatorial Guinea, 
owing to its particular geography which made communications difficult and to its 
economic and social problems, had been further affected by various factors. There 
had been an opportunity to alert world public opinion to the gravity of the crisis 
at the International Conference of Donors held at Geneva in 1982 under UNDP 
auspices. At that Conference, the Government of Equatorial Guinea had presented a 
series of projects relating to the productive sectors, human resources and the 
basic economic infrastructure which remained fully valid and required only the 
support of other States and international institutions and groups to become pillars 
of that country's development. As the report of the Secretary-General on special 
economic and disaster relief assistance (A/39/392) pointed out, Equatorial Guinea's 
capacity to absorb international aid had been strengthened by the strong efforts 
that had been made to reinforce the administrative and planning machinery. The 
economic aid received thus far had not been enough to meet the country's aid 
requirements and, consequently, a new appeal had to be made to the international 
community. For its part, Equatorial Guinea had made serious attempts to improve 
its situation~ noteworthy in that connection were its admission as a member of the 
Bank of Central African States and its entry into the Central African customs and 
Economic Union, which were important moves to strengthen the country's economy and 
integrate it with those of neighbouring countries in the common struggle against 
underdevelopment in the subregion. He hoped that the Committee would adopt the 
draft resolution by consensus, and announced that Barbados, Indonesia, Kenya, 
Panama and Tunisia had become co-sponsors. 

2. Mr. Harland (New Zealand) took the Chair. 

Draft resolution A/C.2/39/L.40 

3. Mr. WORKU (Ethiopia), introducing draft resolution A/C.2/39/L.40 on special 
economic assistance to Liberia, said that his delegation had become one of its 
co-sponsors. Given the economic difficulties facing Liberia and its need for help 
from the international community to continue to make some progress in its 
development efforts, he hoped that the Committee would adopt the draft resolution 
by consensus. 
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Draft resolution A/C.2/39/L.42 

4. Mr. CHOWDHURY (Bangladesh), introducing on behalf of its sponsors, who had 
been joined by Benin and Yemen, draft resolution A/C.2/39/L.42 on assistance to 
Democratic Yemen, pointed out the grave difficulties facing that country, which had 
been aggravated by the devastating floods of March 1982. The General Assembly, in 
resolution 38/206 of 20 December 1983, had appealed to.Member States to contribute 
generously through bilateral or multilateral channels to the reconstruction and 
development process in Democratic Yemen and had requested the appropriate 
organizations of the United Nations system as well as other organizations to 
maintain and expand their programmes of assistance. Since Democratic Yemen, as one 
of the least developed countries, was unable to bear the entire burden of the 
reconstruction of the affected areas, the international community had to continue 
assisting it in both emergency relief operations and long-term rehabilitation. The 
sponsors of the draft resolution were confident that, given its humanitarian 
nature, it would be adopted by consensus. 

Draft resolution A/C.2/39/L.43 

5. Mr. HADID (Algeria), introducing draft resolution A/C.2/39/L.43 on special 
economic assistance to Benin, said that Benin's development efforts had achieved 
results, but the persistence of unfavourable climatic conditions in the coastal and 
northern areas of the country, and the fact that it was one of the least developed 
countries, required it to seek continued support from the international community. 
He was therefore confident that the Committee would adopt the draft resolution by 
consensus and that Member States and the organizations concerned would maintain and 
increase their assistance to Benin. Bangladesh, Democratic Yemen, Lebanon and 
Vanuatu had become co-sponsors of the draft resolution. 

Draft resolution A/C.2/39/L.46 

6. Mr. LICHILANA (Zambia), introducing, on behalf of its sponsors, draft 
resolution A/C.2/39/L.46 on assistance to Uganda, said that the draft resolution 
emphasized the need to maintain and increase assistance to that country, which had 
been subjected for most of the 1970s to what might be termed a man-made disaster 
that had practically ruined its economy. The representative of Uganda had already 
informed the Committee that the measures taken by the Government as part of the 
recovery programme were inadequate for the country's economic reconstruction. 
Bangladesh, Burundi, Democratic Yemen, Ghana, Madagascar and Tunisia had joined the 
sponsors of the draft resolution, which he hoped would meet with the consensus of 
the members of the Committee. 

AGENDA ITEM 80: 
(A/39/3 (Parts 
187, 226, 236, 
A/C. 2/39/3, 4, 

DEVELOPMENT AND INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC Co-OPERATION (continued) 
I ana II)J A/39/56, 71, 88, 95, 110, 118, 126, 131 and Corr.l, 133, 
269, 302, 303, 304, 314, 323, 331, 448, 495, 536, 554, 560, 581, 
10) 

(a) INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT STRATEGY FOR THE THIRD UNITED NATIONS DEVELOPMENT 
DECADE (continued) (A/39/48, 115 and Corr.l-2, 171, 228, 273) 
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(b) REVIEW OF THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE CHARTER OF ECONOMIC RIGHTS AND DUTIES OF 
STATES: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/39/332) 

(c) TRADE AND DEVELOPMENT (continued) (A/39/15, 192, 397, 415, 462, 463, 558J 
A/C.2/39/L.3 and L.4) 

(e) SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY FOR DEVELOPMENT: REPORT OF THE INTERGOVERNMENTAL 
COMMITTEE ON SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY FOR DEVELOPMENT (continued) (A/39/37J 
A/C.2/39/11J A/C.2/39/CRP.2) 

(g) ECONOMIC AND TECHNICAL CD-OPERATION AMONG DEVELOPING COUNTRIES: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/C.2/39/L.48) 

(h) RESTRUCTURING OF THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL SECTORS OF THE UNITED NATIONS 
SYSTEM: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/38/172 and Add.lJ 
A/38/334 and Add.lJ A/39/94 and Add.l, 97, 281 and Corr.l and Add.l and Add.2 
and Corr.l, 476} A/C.2/39/L.5, A/C.2/39/CRP.l) 

(k) EFFECTIVE MOBILIZATION AND INTEGRATION OF WOMEN IN DEVELOPMENT: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/39/566) 

(n) IMPLEMENTATION OF THE SUBSTANTIAL NEW PROGRAMME OF ACTION FOR THE 1980s FOR 
THE LEAST DEVELOPED COUNTRIES: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) 
(A/39/578) 

Draft resolution A/C.2/39/L.48 

7. Mr. SAAD (Egypt), introducing on behalf of the Group of 77 the draft 
resolution contained in document A/C.2/39/L.48 entitled "Activities of the United 
Nations system in support of economic co-operation among developing countries", 
recalled that the United Nations had undertaken in its Charter to utilize 
international institutions to promote the economic and social development of all 
peoples. The United Nations and the specialized agencies concerned with 
development must address themselves to the special constraints of developing 
countries in order to correct the imbalances in international economic relations. 
Economic co-operation among developing countries was of pivotal importance to that 
effort and must be systematically integrated into policy analysis research and into 
the development activities of the United Nations system, in consultation with the 
countries concerned and taking special account, as requested by the resolution, of 
the Caracas Programme of Action, the Arusha Programme and the different resolutions 
adopted on the subject. In the French text, the words "cooperation technique" in 
the penultimate line of the first preambular paragraph should read instead 
"cooperation economique". 

8. Mr. HASSON (Democratic Yemen), referring to sub-item (n) of agenda item 80, 
said that his delegation welcomed the report of the Secretary-General contained in 
document A/39/578, particularly the recommendations made therein. The economic 
situation of most of the least developed countries had not significantly improved 
since the adoption of the Substantial New Programme of Action for the 1980s for the 
Least Developed CountriesJ in fact, it had continued to worsen as a result of 
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natural phenomena which had increased the difficulties they were experiencing. 
Twenty countries in Africa falling within that category were suffering from the 
effects of drought and desertification, and others outside the African continent 
were also suffering from the consequences of natural phenomena such as floods in 
Democratic Yemen and earthquakes in the northern part of Yemen. 

9. Like other developing countries, the least developed countries were affected 
by unfavourable economic trends such as falling raw materials prices, worsening 
terms of trade, protectionism, high interest rates, the debt burden, the decline in 
real terms in official development assistance and the resource crisis of the 
multilateral financing institutions. Development assistance to the least developed 
countries had not increased, and had maintained its 1976-1980 levels. Regrettably, 
assistance from the member countries of the Development Assistance Committee had 
decreased from 0.09 per cent in 1980 to 0.08 per cent in 1982, as indicated in 
table 6 of document A/39/578. 

10. Such a situation gave no cause for optimism regarding the fulfilment of the 
objective set by the United Nations Conference on the Least Developed Countries, 
held in Paris in 1981, that of a doubling of official development assistance to 
those countries during the 1980s. The Conference had recognized that in order for 
the least developed countries to remedy their structural difficulties, 
0.10 per cent of gross national product must be allocated to them by the mid-1980s, 
a requirement which had also been underscored at the sixth session of the United 
Nations Conference on Trade and Development. Official development assistance was 
very important since most of the countries in question did not have the means of 
ensuring their own development, or of seeking external sources of development 
assistance. It was hoped that international agencies and institutions would give 
priority to assistance for the least developed countries, but all the evidence 
seemed to indicate that little or no progress had been made in that direction, and 
unfortunately, those agencies and institutions were experiencing increasing 
financial difficulties. 

11. The debt burden and its serv1c1ng had continually and substantially increased 
in recent years, thus creating balance-of-payments difficulties for many 
countries. The obligations deriving from the resolutions of UNCTAD, particularly 
resolution 165 (VI), had not been fulfilled. He wished to thank those countries 
that had co-operated with his own in the implementation of those resolutions. 

12. It was important .to bear in mind the commitments that had been entered into at 
the Paris Conference, and to urge greater recognition by the international 
community of the situation of the least developed countries. International 
co-operation was essential in order to reduce the economic burdens that were borne 
by those 36 States, whose situation resulted from external factors beyond their 
control, particularly the effects of colonialism, the international economic 
situation and natural phenomena. It was clear that the greater part of the 
development effort must come from those countries themselves, and in the case of 
Democratic Yemen, no effort had been spared since independence to achieve broad 
development. Nevertheless, owing to the situation which the least developed 
countries had inherited and the limited resources generally available to them, 
international assistance was of particular importance. 
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13. Democratic Yemen was most interested in the meetings which would be held to 
review the implementation of the Substantial New Programme of Action, particularly 
the one soon to be held between donors and least developed countries and the review 
meeting due to take place in 1985. Good preparation for attendance at those 
meetings was required, so that attention could be focused on the results they would 
be called upon to achieve. 

14. ~ith respect to sub-item 80 (b), the Charter of Economic Rights and Duties of 
States, adopted 10 years previously, was important as a basis for the establishment 
of international relations that promoted justice, equality and international 
co-operation. His delegation had examined document A/39/332 with great interest, 
and hoped that the United Nations would maintain the principles and norms of the 
Charter and that the countries which had not yet signed it would be persuaded of 
the need to do so. 

15. The experience of the international agencies and institutions was indicative 
of the importance of the Charter, which many countries considered essential and 
which complemented the provisions of the Declaration and the Programme of Action on 
the Establishment of a New International Economic Order. The Charter stressed the 
importance of reducing economic dependence, and both documents called for respect 
for sovereignty over natural resources. Together they constituted a basis for the 
establishment of international economic relations that were more equitable, just, 
democratic and beneficial to all mankind. 

16. Mr. CHIRAPANT (Thailand) said that his delegation shared the view that the 
streamlining and rationalizion of international economic co-operation, which would 
contribute to the advancement and stability of the world economy and would advance 
the mutual interests of both developed and developing countries, depended heavily 
on the political and moral will of member countries. 

17. On the question of trade and development, his country was concerned over the 
present debt problem, which not only affected debtor countries but also imposed 
serious constraints on world trade and economic recovery and undermined the 
international financial system. In the long term, the problem could only be solved 
by easing interest rates, sustained recovery in major developed countries and 
greater market accessibility for developing countries• products. It was also 
essential to reform the current international financial system, and in fact, no 
single issue could be handled successfully without taking into consideration its 
linkages to the other issues. 

18. Thailand, which was heavily dependent on earnings from agricultural products 
and industrial raw materials for financing its development programmes, considered 
that restrictive trade barriers must be removed with the utmost urgency. It had 
therefore welcomed the adoption, by the Trade and Development Board in its 
resolution 286 (XXVIII), of the work programme on protectionism and structural 
adjustment. That programme should be implemented without delay. 
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19. The collapse of commodity prices had aggravated the balance of payments and 
current account situation of the commodity-exporting countries, especially 
developing countries like Thailand. Urgent measures should be taken to stabilize 
commodity prices, and that could best be achieved by means of a constructive 
dialogue between producers and consumers, based on the Integrated Programme for 
Commodities. Thailand appreciated the efforts of UNCTAD to implement the common 
Fund, and supported the appeal to major industrialized countries to enhance the 
effective implementation of the Fund, as well as the international commodity 
agreements. There should also be immediate expansion and liberalization of 
compensatory financing facilities, which would be a first step towards the eventual 
establishment of a global system for stabilizing commodity export earnings. 

20. The Charter of Economic Rights and Duties of States, adopted 10 years ago, was 
a basic agreement 1n the field of international economic relations, and it was 
appropriate that its anniversary should be commemorated at the current session of 
the General Assembly. Thailand had always conducted its international economic 
policy in accordance with the fundamental principles of the Charter, in particular 
those relating to free trade and free enterprise, monetary and financial questions, 
commodities, economic co-operation among developing countries, and the problems of 
the least developed, land-locked and island developing countries. Along with 
efforts in multilateral forums, Thailand had attached increasing importance to 
bilateral economic co-operation with all countries, irrespective of their economic 
and social systems, and had sent various official and private missions abroad to 
promote economic relations and trade. 

21. Science and technology played a crucial role in economic development, and 
developing countries must acquire suitable technology through international 
co-operation. His delegation therefore supported the guidelines contained in the 
Vienna Programme of Action on Science and Technology for Development. United 
Nations agencies should consider ways and means of enhancing the co-ordination of 
their medium-term plans and programme budgets in that field, giving special 
consideration to the guidelines contained in the Programme. The Centre for Science 
and Technology for Development had made commendable progress in the implementation 
of the selective approach adopted at the sixth session of the Intergovernmental 
Committee on Science and Technology for Development. That approach fully responded 
to the interest of member States, especially the developing countries, and would 
bring about a more equitable distribution of the benefits of advanced technology 
and scientific knowledge. 

22. With regard to the United Nations Financing System for Science and Technology 
for Development, contributions to the core resources of the System by developed and 
developing countries should be made on an individual and voluntary basis and in 
accordance with their capabilities. To underline the commitment and importance 
which it attached to the question, his Government had decided to contribute a 
further $10,000 to the System during Thailand's 1984 fiscal year. 

23. His Government considered the mobilization and integration of women in 
development to be essential. The Constitution of the country guaranteed women the 
opportunity to make an effective contribution to political, economic, social and 
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cultural activities. As a result, Thai women were participating in virtually all 
fields of development. The 1982-1986 five-year economic and social development 
plan had established a series of basic goals in specific areas to enhance the role 
of women. In addition, urgent steps were being taken to improve the training of 
women and increase job opportunities to ensure high economic rewards and fair 
treatment for women. Thailand welcomed the efforts of organizations and bodies of 
the United Nations system in that field. It reiterated its commitment to attaining 
the goals of the United Nations Decade for women: Equality, Development and Peace, 
and expressed its support for the preparations for the world Conference to Review 
and Appraise the Achievements of the Decade. 

24. His Government recognized the reality of present-day world economic 
independence and the fact that the problems of the least developed countries were 
inseparable from those relating to the International Development Strategy and the 
establishment of a new international economic order. For that reason, his country 
had participated in the United Nations Conference on the Least Developed Countries, 
and had supported the main objectives of the Substantial New Programme of Action 
for the 1980s for the Least Developed countries. Despite its limited resources, 
Thailand had done its best to assist those countries, in particular its land-locked 
neighbour, which it had accorded special transit-transport rates and other 
facilities. His Government had also granted fellowships to other least developed 
countries, on a bilateral basis or in co-operation with the competent United 
Nations agencies, and since 1983 it had expanded the scope of its assistance to 
developing countries in Africa, the Middle East and the Pacific region. 

25. With regard to the International Development Strategy, his delegation 
regretted that the Committee on the Review and Appraisal of the Implementation of 
the Strategy, in whose work it had actively participated, had not reached a 
conclusive outcome. It urged all countries to be flexible and work together to 
ensure the successful conclusion of the mid-term review and appraisal of the 
implementation of the Strategy. 

26. Mr. KOBAYASHI (Japan) said that a thorough and in-depth analysis was 
critically important for a comprehensive overview of the entire array of issues the 
International Development Strategy for the Third Development Decade was meant to 
address and, moreover, would constitute a sound basis for its review and 
appraisal. His delegation had stressed on a previous occasion the importance of 
the review and appraisal exercise, since it would, if well prepared and organized, 
greatly contribute to the enhancement of international co-operation for 
development. However, the debates and consultations held over a period of several 
months on the implementation of the Strategy had not measured up to the 
expectations of all participating countries. 

27. The Under-Secretary-General for International, Social and Economic Affairs had 
provided the Committee with thoughtful comments on the reasons why the Committee on 
the Review and Appraisal of the Implementation of the Strategy had been unable to 
submit a substantive report to the General Assembly at its thirty-ninth session. 
However, the delegation of Japan wished to make two points in that respect. In the 
first place, it had to be borne in mind that the difficulties the world economy had 
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encountered in recent years had led to substantial changes in the conditions that 
the International Development Strategy was intended to address. Only if the 
current economic situation was taken into account could the efforts of the world 
community to implement the Strategy be successfully analysed. Once the analysis 
was completed, the means of solving problems that had arisen could be established, 
which would in turn allow countries to adjust or reformulate their development 
policies. Secondly, the review and appraisal exercise had been carried out in a 
way that did not contribute to an open debate on the positions of different Member 
States on critical international development issues. There had been no agreement 
on ways and means of promoting constructive dialogue. It was regrettable in that 
respect that the Committee had not completed discussion of the text submitted by 
its Chairman. He added that his delegation had noted with interest the proposal of 
the Under-Secretary-General that a meeting of intergovernmental experts should be 
convened early in 1986 in order to make careful preparations for the mid-term 
review. 

28. Turning to the issue of trade and development, he said that the extension of 
world trade was essential for the achievement of sustained and non-inflationary 
growth of the world economy, the alleviation of the debt problem through foreign 
currency gains and, in the long term, the enhancement of the welfare of the peoples 
of the world. For those reasons, efforts should continue to promote trade 
liberalization and reduce protectionism, objectives which should become 
increasingly attainable, given the encouraging signs of recovery in various parts 
of the world. 

29. Some months ago, the Trade and Development Board had adopted by consensus a 
work programme (resolution 286 (XXVIII)), in accordance with decision 160 (VI) of 
the sixth session of UNCTAD, on protectionism and structural adjustment. At the 
OECD ministerial meeting of 1984, advanced implementation of tariff reductions 
drawn up at the Tokyo Round Agreement had been agreed upon, and the London Economic 
Summit Meeting had prOduced an agreement to accelerate current trade liberalization 
programmes, particularly the 1982 GATT work programme. It went without saying that 
every effort should be made to ensure that those goals were achievedJ in addition, 
his delegation would like to see a new round of multilateral trade negotiations, 
which would make a significant contribution to liberalizing and strengthening the 
open and multilateral trading system. Preparations for that new round of 
negotiations, which should be open to all countries, should begin as soon as 
possible. 

30. It was well known that the economies of the least developed countries were 
extremely vulnerable, and that they faced formidable structural problems. The 
people in those countries derived little benefit from the growth of the world 
economy. Japan therefore attached great importance to the implementation of the 
Substantial New Programme of Action for the 1980s for the Least Developed 
Countries, and intended to continue and improve its official development assistance 
programmes for those countries. There was no doubt that the mid-term review of 
progress in the implementation of the Substantial New Programme of Action, 
scheduled for 1985, would provide an opportunity to consider ways and means of 
enhancing its implementation. 
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31. Turning to the restructuring of the economic and social sectors of the United 
Nations, he said that given the scale and complexity of the economic and social 
difficulties the international community was currently facing, it was impossible for 
any one country acting alone to solve them. Their solution required international 
co-operation and the effective functioning of the United Nations. Japan was 
therefore in complete agreement with the Secretary-General when he referred in his 
annual report (A/39/1) to the need to strike a balance between national and 
international interest, and called for a multilateral and rational approach to the 
problems of international peace and development. His delegation was particularly 
interested in the strengthening and rationalization of the work of the Economic and 
social council, but did not believe that enlarging its membership - a measure which 
moreover would require an amendment to the Charter - would hasten the achievement 
of that objective. It had formulated various proposals to that end, including the 
selection of one priority item for consideration at each Council session, the 
submission by the Council of a report on its work to the General Assembly rather 
than the adoption of resolutions, the automatic transmission to the General 
Assembly of reports submitted to the Council by its subsidiary organs, and the 
avoidance of political discussions. 

32. His delegation hoped that celebration of the fortieth anniversary of the 
United Nations would provide an opportunity to undertake a thorough study on how to 
best invigorate the organization and functions of the Economic and Social Council. 

33. Mr. DIECKMANN (Federal Republic of Germany) said that trade was the main 
element of the interdependence of the world economy, and that most countries 
depended on export revenues to finance their imports and to sustain economic 
growth: the Federal Republic of Germany was no exception. Adequate export 
revenues were the indispensable basis for growth and development in all countries, 
in particular those of the third world, and acquired added importance because of 
the current debt problems of many developing countries. In addition, an open world 
trade system should impart a decisive impulse to the indispensable restructuring 
process in industrial and developing countries alike. 

34. His country favoured the liberalization of world trade and the strengthening 
of the open multilateral trade system, because it considered that free trade was 
the best driving force for growth. The experience of recent years showed how 
difficult it was to act in accordance with those convictions, especially in times 
of economic recession. But the fight against protectionism should be easier given 
the current indications of a revival of the economy. • 

35. His country wished to maintain intensive and unrestricted trade with all 
countries, and was not afraid of becoming more dependent on trade with developing 
countries. The revival of the economy had resulted in a vigorous upswing of German 
imports coming from developing countries. During the first eight months of 1984, 
the Federal Republic of Germany had stepped up its imports from those countries by 
17 per cent, as compared with the corresponding period of the previous year. 
Imports from the OPEC countries had risen by 9 per cent, while imports coming from 
non-OPEC developing countries had risen by 22 per cent. In absolute terms, that 
meant an increase of almost 7,000 million deutschemark. In their trade with the 
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Federal Republic of Germany, Africa and Latin America had achieved an export 
surplus. In that way, the Federal Republic contributed to a consolidation of the 
trade and payment balance of the countries with which it traded, making it easier 
for them to service their debts. 

36. Approximately one tenth of the imports coming into his country from developing 
countries benefited from the general tariff preferences system of the European 
Economic Community. In addition, 64 developing countries had preferential access 
to the Federal Republic as a result of the Lome Convention. Those countries could 
export virtually any goods to his country and other countries of the European 
Communities, free of tariffs and quantitative restrictions and without a 
requirement to grant corresponding counterpreferences. 

37. During the last five years, in spite of the world-wide recession, his 
country's imports of manufactured and semi-manufactured goods from the third world 
had risen by 70 per cent. Imports by other industrialized countries had also 
become a driving force in the export economy of developing countries. On the basis 
of estimates by the International Monetary Fund, exports of those countries would 
increase by roughly 10 per cent as compared with the previous year, on the 
equivalent of $US 51 billion. Growing exports enabled the developing countries to 
increase their imports, which facilitated the servicing of their debts. To 
highlight the significance of growing exports for the development process, it might 
suffice to indicate that in 1984 the non-oil exporting developing countries would 
have to pay $8 billion more than in 1983 for servicing their debts (payment of 
interest and loan repayments). However, owing to rising exports, they would earn 
$42 billion more than in 1983. The export earnings of the developing countries 
would amount to about 20 times the aggregate official development aid provided by 
western donor countries. 

38. Given the great importance of trade for economic and social progress, it was 
necessary to ensure that trade would meet with the conditions necessary for further 
growth. All countries should therefore be called upon to promote the process of 
growth and development, by renouncing new trade-restricting measures and 
dismantling trade barriers. Special responsibility devolved on the great world 
trade Powers for maintaining and strengthening the open multilateral world trade 
system. Those Powers should counteract trends towards regulation and 
bilateralization of trade, and should take care to pursue their legitimate trade 
interests without harm to third parties. Participants to the latest ministerial 
meeting of OECD and the London Economic Summit of 1984, had committed themselves to 
dismantling trade barriers: that commitment should be made manifest in deeds. 

39. A liberal trade policy would give momentum to production and encourage 
investment. On the other hand, protectionism paralysed international competition 
and ended up by preserving obsolete production structures, to the detriment of 
stability and growth. In view of the difficult situation in the developing 
countries, the industrialized countries must be the first to demonstrate more 
courage in opening up their markets further, a step which would in any case be to 
their own benefit. Close co-operation among all countries would improve the 
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prospects for a further growth of world trade and the world economy, as well as for 
greater stability and prosperity. Trade, which was inconceivable without peace, 
was an essential form of peaceful co-operation. 

40. Mr. MOSELEY (Barbados) said that achievement of the fundamental goal of the 
International Development Strategy, which was to create an environment conducive to 
the national and collective efforts of developing countries to attain their 
development objectives, had been hindered by the recession. Although a recovery 
had already begun, the attitude of developed countries towards poorer countries was 
far from encouraging. His delegation regretted the lack of progress in 
implementing the Strategy and especially, though not exclusively, the situation 
with regard to flows of official development assistance (ODA) and to international 
trade relations. If the major developed countries continued their current 
policies, the ODA target of 0.7 per cent of GNP set by the Strategy for 1985 might 
not be attained even by 1990. Intensified protectionist policies were impeding the 
growth of exports and related investment activities. Obviously developing 
countries could not implement their development plans if they were prevented from 
participating actively in the international trading system, but his delegation 
believed, even so, that the Strategy was still relevant and that, with the 
necessary political will, the goals set could be achieved. 

41. As the Secretary-General of the Commonwealth had pointed out, island 
developing countries had particular problems which needed special treatment, but 
the world community had not yet found a suitable approach to them. Although UNCTAD 
had determined that special action was needed to offset the particular handicaps of 
island developing countries, some people remained unconvinced because it had been 
stated, on the other hand, that poverty was not a distinguishing characteristic of 
those countries - despite the fact that five of the poorest of them were classified 
among the least developed countries - a judgement based on the misleading criterion 
of GNP per capita. 

42. The economy of Barbados was highly vulnerable because, as a result of its 
"open" nature, it reflected the economic fluctuations of its principal trading 
partners. Production of sugar, its major export commodity, had fallen sharply, the 
prices guaranteed by the Lome II Agreement with the European Economic Community 
gave inadequate protection, and production costs were mounting more rapidly than 
the revenue earned from the commodity. The tourist industry had also declined. 
Moreover, because Barbados depended heavily on imports of raw materials, machinery 
and equipment for want of natural resources, a great proportion of its GDP was 
allocated for that purpose. All of which had resulted in a balance-of-payments 
deficit that had hindered the financing of its development programme. 

43. with changes in the figures, the situation would probably be similar in the 
other island developing countries, since they shared similar problems. With regard 
to equipment, for example, small island countries had difficulty in obtaining units 
or installations of a suitable size. In the case of manpower, the absence of an 
employee could paralyse a service for want of substitutes, in addition, given the 
shortage of human resources, it was difficult to train specialized personnel even 
though the need was recognized. 
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44. The Caribbean countries needed special market access, together with stable 
prices, and had to develop their marine and submarine resources, which involved the 
transfer of technology and agreements with other countries. In addition, they 
needed assistance in improving their transport systems, solving ecological and 
environmental problems, training and utilizing their manpower resources suitably 
and exchanging information. That assistance should be .of a regional nature and 
provided through regional groupings, regional development banks and the regional 
commissions of the United Nations. He urged those countries which were sceptical 
to try to understand the reality and problems of island developing countries and to 
include them in their aid programmes. 

45. Despite the fact that their lack of size, their sometimes high population 
densities and their lack of adequate financial and natural resources had 
contributed to delaying the development of the Caribbean countries, their 
Governments had managed to create favourable conditions for establishing a 
co-ordinated programme in science and technology, which his own delegation fully 
supported. The Caribbean had so far enjoyed the co-operation and assistance of the 
United Nations Centre for Science and Technology for Development and various 
projects were under way, but much remained to be done and, because of the difficult 
situation of the United Nations Financing System for Science and Technology for 
Development, financial support had been limited. Barbados believed that the 
Financing System had an important role to play in the development of science and 
technology and urged a larger number of countries to make financial contribu'~ions 
to it in the future. 

46. Mr. MOLIN (Sweden), speaking on behalf of the five Nordic countries, said that 
the twentieth anniversary of UNCTAD provided a good opportunity to reflect on the 
change in economic development problems since 1964. The complexity of the world 
economy had increased and so had interdependence. Some countries which had been in 
the early stages of industrialization had improved their general situation and made 
progress, but the situation of the large majority of developing countries had 
deteriorated. That panorama was reflected in the work of UNCTAD, whose fundamental 
purpose was to identify economic problems and to function as a source of ideas and 
as a forum for negotiations aimed at finding possible solutions in areas within its 
mandate. 

47. The importance of reaching a common understanding of the issues dealt with in 
UNCTAD through an approach based on the concept of interdependence, of whose 
reality all had finally been convinced, had grown steadily, in the view of the 
Nordic countries such an understanding was possible. Given the complexity of the 
issues, it was only natural that differing views should be expressed, but some 
tangible results had nevertheless been achieved and efforts which showed the 
political will of Governments should continue to be made in UNCTAD. The Nordic 
countries had consistently supported the search for procedures to improve the 
institutional machinery and the working methods of UNCTAD, as well as of other 
international organizations, but procedural reform had to be accompanied by 
willingness to discuss the substantive issues on the agenda. 
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48. The Nordic countries had done everything possible at the sixth session of 
UNCTAD in Belgrade to achieve results which, if not entirely satisfactory, held out 
promises for the future. All countries should make determined efforts to implement 
the resolutions adopted, but implementation depended on the climate in 
international economic relations in general which, unfortunately, were currently 
characterized by a stalemate in the North/South dialogue. The Agreement 
Establishing the common Fund for Commodities had still not obtained a number of 
ratifications sufficient for its entry into force; protectionist measures and 
tariff barriers continued to be applied and imposed7 the situation of the 
multilateral development financing institutions was particularly worryingJ there 
had been no response to the call made in Belgrade for promoting resource transfers 
to developing countries; and capital flows between the North and the South were 
being reversed, which was particularly difficult to accept. The unavoidable 
overall conclusion was that very little progress had been made since the latest 
session of UNCTAD, but all countries had an obligation to honour the commitments 
they had entered into in Belgrade, because the credibility of multilateral economic 
co-operation depended on it. 

49. Progress in implementing the Substantial New Programme of Action for the Least 
Developed Countries had also been slow, as pointed out in the report of the 
Secretary-General (A/39/578). It was essential that all countries should make 
greater efforts to implement the recommendations of the Programme, especially those 
concerned with development assistance, that the total flow of resources to the 
least developed countries - in particular concessional flows - should increase, and 
that all industrialized countries should reach the target set for official 
development assistance. 

50. The Nordic countries attached great importance to UNDP's evaluation of the 
round-table experience in the African region, which would be an important 
contribution to the preparations for the mid-term review. They supported the idea 
that the round-table process should be conceived as a continuing cycle and that it 
should be used to enhance the Government's general capacity for economic planning 
and management. That dialogue might generate useful ideas and opportunities for 
external assistance and have an impact on decisions to be taken on internal 
economic reform and external assistance in support of the recipient country's 
plans. He expressed the hope that the mid-term review would give new impetus to 
the implementation of the Substantial New Programme of Action and that the 
international community would assume its responsibility towards the least developed 
and poorest countries. 

51. One of the few positive and noteworthy elements in that situation was the fact 
that a constructive and open atmosphere had prevailed at the most recent sessions 
of the Trade and Development Board. The Nordic countries also believed that the 
holding of a ministerial meeting might offer an opportunity to exchange views on 
important issues relating to the mandate of UNCTAD and consider the work carried 
out since the Belgrade meeting so that a new development consensus could be 
achieved and solutions to many remaining problems found. 
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52. Mr. SHAABAN (Egypt) said that, despite the expectations raised in 1980 by the 
General Assembly's adoption of the International Development Strategy and the 
proposal to launch global negotiations with a view to strengthening international 
economic co-operation for development, the number of collective measures adopted at 
the international level during the early 1980s had dropped significantly, while at 
the same time protectionist measures had been intensified and the subsidizing of 
exports and other measures detrimental to the economie~ of developing countries had 
increased. 

53. The International Development Strategy had advocated trade liberalization, the 
promotion of structural adjustment, the reduction of non-tariff barriers and the 
reduction of restrictions on imports from developing countries, but, as indicated 
in the Secretary-General's report on the review and appraisal of the Strategy 
(A/39/115), everything seemed to indicate a retrenchment from the objective of a 
more open trading system. 

54. To arrest and reverse protectionism required a clear commitment to maintain 
the open trading system which would then be translated into action through support 
of standing arrangements and the development of new mechanisms, especially to solve 
the problem of non-tariff barriers. 

55. One of the objectives of the Strategy was to strengthen the Integrated 
Programme for Commodities; to that end, the Common Fund for Commodities should be 
brought into full and effective operation and new international commodity 
agreements should be concluded in order to counter the current fluctuation~ in the 
developing countries' earnings caused by the instability of commodity prices. 

56. The impossibility of calculating export earnings made development planning 
extremely difficult. Since 1980, stagnation or regression in the implementation of 
national development plans had been caused by a combination of external factors, 
incl~ding the drop in the external resources received by developing countries, and 
in their foreign exchange reserves, the increase in the cost of imports for 
low-income food-deficit countries with high interest rates, exchange-rate 
fluctuations and heavier burdens imposed by the servicing of growing external debts. 

57. To remedy the situation, the Strategy recognized the importance of providing 
the developing countries with adequate external resources to support and reinforce 
their industrialization programmes; it set targets for growth in agricultural 
production, overall cereal stocks to ensure food security, and food aid; it called 
for stable monetary conditions supportive of a balanced and equitable development of 
the world economy and the accelerated development of developing countries; it called 
for an effective, symmetrical and equitable adjustment process that took into 
account both the cyclical and structural payment difficulties faced by developing 
countries; it indicated that the achievement of its goals and objectives would 
require a renewed emphasis on technical co-operation and a significant increase in 
the resources provided for that purpose; and called for measures to strengthen the 
scientific and technological capacity of developing countries and to enable them to 
have easier access to existing technology, including advanced technology. 
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58. The Strategy had yet to be implemented, because its tactical aspects had not 
been specified in detailJ in other words, detailed agreements on economic 
development co-operation that might have led to global negotiations had, 
regrettably, never been initiated. 

59. The Committee on the Review and Appraisal of the Implementation of the 
International Development Strategy for the Third United Nations Development Decade 
had not reached an agreement on a negotiating text to serve as a criterion for the 
review and appraisal procedure either during its substantive session or in its 
formal meetings of 1984. Although the recommendations of the Group of 77 had not, 
unfortunately, been acceptable to some developed countries, they continued to 
constitute a good starting point for implementing the Strategy, especially with 
regard to global negotiations and the early completion of a thorough review and 
appraisal of the achievements of the first half of the Decade. 

60. The developed countries' response to the plight of the drought-stricken 
African countries and the generous pledges made by many countries for operational 
activities in 1985 indicated that something had finally changed in the 
industrialized countries' attitude towards interdependence. The international 
community should take advantage of the occasion to strike terms such as 
"stagnation" and "deadlock" from its dictionary and underline others such as 
"dialogue", "fairness" and "justice". The developing countries were prepared to 
shoulder their responsibilities in that connection. 

61. As the Egyptian Minister for Foreign Affairs had indicated in his statement at 
the eighth ministerial meeting of the Group of 77, the developing countries would 
continue to seek constructive dialogue in an atmosphere of mutual trust conducive 
to finding a solution satisfactory to all parties, but the lack of progress and 
flexibility in all areas would, if it continued, create greater tension and 
endanger international co-operation. He therefore appealed to the international 
community once again to launch global negotiations and complete the review and 
appraisal of the Strategy. In the current times of crisis, the work of the 
Committee might spur the international community on to strive even harder to 
achieve world peace, security and prosperity for the benefit of the present and 
future generations. 

AGENDA ITEM 12: REPORT OF THE ECONC»o\IC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL (continued) 

62. The CHAIRMAN said that the Group of 77 requested an extension of the deadline 
for the submission of draft resolutions on the report of the Commission on 
Transnational Corporations on its reconvened special session. If he heard no 
objections, he would take it that the Committee agreed to extend the deadline 
to 6 p.m. on Wednesday, 21 November 1984. 

63. It was so decided. 

The meeting rose at 1.05 p.m. 


